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☒ ☐ ☐

1 The purpose of this report is to seek Council endorsement to work with the Jetties 
Subcommittee, to investigate, identify and implement a practical and fair user-pays charging 
regime for non-recreational jetty usage on Stewart Island/Rakiura. 

2 This report also informs Council of resolutions made by the Stewart Island/Rakiura Community 
Board (the Board) and the Stewart Island/Rakiura Jetties Subcommittee (the Jetties 
Subcommittee) at meetings held on 10 December 2018. 

3 Lastly, this report seeks Council’s approval for $20,000 of unbudgeted expenditure for the 
2018/19 financial year, for the user pays jetties work, to be funded from the Stewart Island Jetties 
Subcommittee General Reserves. 

4 Council currently issues licences to non-recreational users of Stewart Island/Rakiura jetties, 
allowing licensees the non-exclusive use of the jetties for embarkation and disembarkation of 
passengers and for the loading and unloading of goods. The licence fee is currently $1,350 plus 
GST, and this is charged annually for each vessel used by the licensee, in accordance with their 
licence.  

5 In 2017, the Stewart Island/Rakiura Jetties Subcommittee outlined that they wanted to change 
this approach to be more in line with a user-pays regime based on patronage.  

6 Staff presented a report to the Board and to the Jetties Subcommittee on 10 December 2018. The 
outcome of the meetings were that the Board and the Jetties Subcommittee endorsed staff 
undertaking work with the Jetties Subcommittee to investigate, identify and implement a practical 
and fair user pays regime for non-recreational jetty usage. They also requested that Council 
approve unbudgeted expenditure of $20,000, to be funded from reserves or from a loan, from 
the Jetties Subcommittee.  

7 It is recommended that Council endorse proceeding with this work, and that it approve the 
$20,000 of unbudgeted expenditure to be funded from the Jetties Subcommittee General 
Reserves. This is an initial allocation of funding that may need to be revised once the full extent 
of the processes that need to be followed to implement a new regime become clearer. 
Additionally the funding source associated with any increase in cost will also need to be re-
visited.   

8 The findings from the strategic review of service delivery on Stewart Island/Rakiura will also be 
used to inform this work.  



 

Current practice 

9 On Stewart Island/Rakiura, Council administers Fred’s Camp Jetty, Little Glory Jetty, Millers 
Beach Jetty, Port William Jetty and Ulva Island Jetty. It is anticipated that the Golden Bay Wharf 
will also be transferred into Council ownership in the near future. Hereinafter, all of these 
facilities are collectively referred to as the jetties.  

10 Council currently issues licences to non-recreational users of jetties. Eight parties have signed 
licence agreements which allow non-exclusive use of the jetties for embarkation and 
disembarkation of passengers and for the loading and unloading of goods. Vessels cannot be 
alongside a jetty, unattended, for longer than 30 minutes. The licence agreement contains 
provisions about not storing goods on jetties, about protecting the environment and about 
cooperating with other jetty users.  

11 The licences currently held were issued in 2014 and the term of the licences is 10 years. The 
licence agreements can be terminated upon notice. When notice is given, the agreement will 
expire on 31 October following the giving of notice.  



12 The licence fee is currently $1,350 plus GST, and this is charged annually for each vessel used by 
the licensee, in accordance with their licence. The vessels used by the licensee are listed in the 
agreement. The licence fee has to be paid as a lump sum each year. The amount of the fee is set 
through the Annual Plan/Long Term Plan process. There are provisions in the licence agreement 
around the substitution of other vessels, vessels no longer being used, and new vessels being 
introduced.  

13 On 30 October 2017, when discussing budgets for the Long Term Plan 2018-28, the Jetties 
Subcommittee discussed the current licence fee system. The Jetties Subcommittee requested a 
change to more of a user-pays regime and agreed that the licence fee should be removed and 
replaced with commercial operators being charged $1.50 per passenger (who purchases a return 
fare), for wharf usage. It was indicated that log books kept on vessels record this information, 
and that the log book could be used to assess the charge payable. The committee’s proposal will 
be investigated further as part of this review process.  

Endorsing proposed work  

14 As outlined above, staff are seeking Council endorsement to undertake work with the Jetties 
Subcommittee to investigate options and to implement a fair, user-pays charging approach for 
non-commercial jetties usage on Stewart Island/Rakiura. An appropriate charging regime will 
need to be both practical and enforceable.  

15 It is timely to commence this work now, with the scheduled rebuild of the Ulva Island jetty. 
Council will have to include details of any charging regime for the wharf in the coastal permit.  

16 There is a question as to whether the current approach of having a licence fee is the most 
appropriate user-pays regime, as it may not adequately take into account the amount a licensee is 
using the jetties, the damage the licensee is causing, or the economic benefit to the licensee. It 
will also be important to consider how any charging regime can be enforced in an effective and 
cost effective manner.  

17 The proposed work will include: 

 developing a project plan 

 seeking legal and planning advice 

 investigating the jetty infrastructure requirements on the island (including renewals and 
maintenance) and determining the funding that should be generated from non-recreational 
jetty users - the review of service delivery on Stewart Island/Rakiura would help inform this 

 establishing charging options that are fair, practical and enforceable 

 identifying a preferred option 

 if the preferred option is to change the charging regime, consulting on the preferred option 
through the Annual Plan and/or Long Term Plan 

 scoping any required work to vary resource consents for Council jetties to provide for a user 
fee regime 

 if a change is proposed, terminating the current licence agreements and implementing the new 
charging regime (including any ongoing monitoring, reporting and enforcement).  
 

Resolutions made by Board and Jetties Subcommittee 



 
18 On 10 December 2018, reports were presented to both the Board and to the Jetties 

Subcommittee seeking their endorsement of this work, and seeking funding of $20,000 of 
unbudgeted expenditure funded from Board reserves, to contribute towards the work.  

19 Both the Board and the Jetties Subcommittee endorsed the work, with the Jetties Subcommittee 
supporting $20,000 of unbudgeted expenditure from its reserves or from a loan, to contribute 
towards the work (rather than funding being provided via Board reserves as was recommended). 
The Board agreed to this funding approach. Both the Jetties Subcommittee and the Board 
recommend to Council that it approves the $20,000 of unbudgeted expenditure. 

20 Council is required to include in its coastal permit for the new Ulva Island jetty, information 
about any charging regime that will be in place for jetty usage. Legal and planning advice will be 
sought as part of this work to ensure statutory compliance.  

21 Council is also required to state in its Revenue and Financing Policy, its policies on the funding 
of operating and capital expenditure from fees and charges. Council must also show for its 
sources of funding (such as fees and charges), how it has complied with section 101(3) of the 
Local Government Act 2002. This section requires Council to meet its funding needs for each 
activity following consideration of factors such as who is benefitting, the period over which any 
benefit will occur, and whether the actions of a particular group contribute towards to need to 
undertake the activity.  

22 When suitable charging regimes are identified, community views would be sought through a 
consultation process.  

23 Feedback from the Jetties Subcommittee, which is a subcommittee of the Services and Assets 
Committee, is that there is a desire to have more of a user-pays charging regime.  

24 Research completed on the Stewart Island Wharfing Provision, by consultant Sandra James, 
investigated community views on jetties on Stewart Island/Rakiura and identified that local users 
understood the need to pay for their use of the jetties. It was identified that there is a strong 
sentiment on the island that there was no long term strategic planning or budget considerations 
for jetties and that this was a vulnerability that led to a reactionary approach. There was 
unanimous agreement that the wharves should be self-funding and not a burden on rate payers 
alone. It was identified that a new funding strategy should be investigated, with funding from 
multiple sources, that was fair and equitable, to allow a more long term strategic approach to 
maintenance and replacement of jetties on Stewart Island/Rakiura.   

25 The views of particular stakeholders and licensees are not known at this time. It can be 
anticipated that if a new charging regime requires the current licensees to pay more to use jetties 
then they would expect that there will be a commensurate improvement in the service that they 
are receiving. This could include, for example, the implementation of structured maintenance and 
renewals regime.  



26 If under a new charging regime any licensees are required to pay more than they do currently, 
Council may appear unsympathetic towards escalating costs on the island, and it may be seen as 
not facilitating local business.   

27 Council has recently consulted on and adopted changes to the Stewart Island/Rakiura Visitor 
Levy Policy and Bylaw. Funding generated from the visitor levy has been used to help to meet 
the jetty infrastructure requirements for visitors to Stewart Island/Rakiura. It may not be well 
received by the public, to also consider a new charging regime for non-recreational users (another 
matter that relates to generating funding for jetties), at this time.  

28 The $20,000 that staff are seeking Council approval for, is initial unbudgeted expenditure for the 
2018-2019 financial year. The full extent of the costs that might be incurred will become clearer 
once the work is progressed and decisions are made on the approach to be pursued. There is 
obviously a risk, particularly if there are challenges to the approach proposed, that costs may 
increase beyond $20,000.  

29 The Board and the Jetties Committee indicated that the $20,000 of funding needed to support 
the project be either from existing Jetties reserves or a loan. 

30 If a loan was needed, it would be funded over a period of three to five years.  The repayments of 
which would need to come from future licence fees or if that was unavailable, from the Stewart 
Island Community Board rate, given that currently under Councils Revenue and Financing policy, 
the jetties activity is a local funded activity. 

31 The Jetties Subcommittee has three reserve accounts, with balances forecast, as per the 2018/19 
Annual Plan, at the 30 June 2019 as follows: 

 the General Reserve $29,847 

 the Wharf Replacement at Golden Bay Reserve $50,608, and  

 the Wharf Replacement at Ulva Island Reserve $161,070.   

32 In reviewing the actual accounts to 31 January 2019 and estimating income and expenditure to 30 
June 2019, it is expected that the General Reserve will be sufficient to meet the $20,000 funding 
request.  Additionally a review of future years budgets prepared as part of the Long Term Plan 
indicates no further commitments on the general reserve at this stage. 

33 The licence agreement system and allocations from the visitor levy currently contribute towards 
the funding of jetty activities in Stewart Island/Rakiura. It is important that these two funding 
sources are considered together.  

34 Council is beginning work reviewing the strategic challenges associated with delivering Council 
services on the island. Quantifying the funding needs for jetties and determining how the jetties 
activity will be funded will be part of this work, and it can be used to help inform work 
undertaken on an appropriate charging regime.  

35 As there is currently no local rating for the renewal and maintenance of jetties on Stewart 
Island/Rakiura, it is important that the funding of jetties is carefully considered and managed.  



36 There are three options on how Council could proceed. Council could: 

 Option 1 – endorse undertaking work on a user pays charging regime for jetties and approve 
unbudgeted expenditure in 2018/2019 to be funded from the Stewart Island Jetties 
Subcommittee General Reserves 

 Option 2 – not support work on a user pays charging regime and not approve funding 

 Option 3 – endorse undertaking work on a user pays charging regime for jetties but propose a 
different funding approach.  

 would enable work to be undertaken to 
identify an appropriate charging regime for 
jetty usage 

 advice sought would ensure legal 
compliance 

 identifying the desired charging regime for 
jetty usage could help with wording when 
the application is made for the coastal 
permit for the Ulva Island jetty (and other 
jetties in the future) 

 research has identified that the Stewart 
Island/Rakiura community are aware of the 
need to pay for their jetty usage, and the 
community support strategic planning and 
a new funding strategy. 

 it may not be the best time to undertake 
this work (as the visitor levy, which also 
relates to funding jetties, has just been 
reviewed) 

 if the preferred option is to introduce a 
charging regime that increases costs to non-
recreational jetty users, some people may 
think Council is not considering the 
economic impacts on the community and 
that Council is not facilitating local business 

 changing the charging regime may not be 
supported by some stakeholders. 



 funding could be used elsewhere.   Council would ensure legal requirements 
are met, but it would not have the resource 
to carry out a thorough review of the user 
pays charging regime 

 this process may not identify the most 
appropriate non-recreational charging 
regime for the jetties 

 jetties are a local asset and if a full review of 
the non-recreational charging regime is not 
undertaken, it risks there being 
inappropriate/insufficient funding to 
replace/maintain these assets. 

 would enable work to be undertaken to 
identify an appropriate charging regime for 
jetty usage 

 advice sought would ensure legal 
compliance 

 identifying the desired charging regime for 
jetty usage could help with wording when 
the application is made for the coastal 
permit for the Ulva Island jetty (and other 
jetties in the future) 

 research has identified that the Stewart 
Island/Rakiura community are aware of the 
need to pay for their jetty usage, and the 
community support strategic planning and 
a new funding strategy. 

 funding could be used elsewhere. 

37 This decision has been assessed as being of lower significance in relation to the Local 
Government Act 2002 and Council’s Significance and Engagement Policy.  

38 It is recommended that Council proceed with Option 1 and endorse undertaking work on a user 
pays charging regime for jetties and approve $20,000 of unbudgeted expenditure in 2018/2019 to 
be funded from the Jetties Subcommittee General Reserve. 



39 If Council endorse this work and approve the unbudgeted expenditure, staff will then commence 
the work outlined in this report. 

40 If there is not support or funding is not approved, Council staff will ensure legal requirements are 
met however it would not have the resource to carry out a thorough review of the user pays 
charging regime. 

 



 
 

 

☐ ☐ ☒

1 The Southland District Council contributes funding to the Southland Warm Homes Trust. This 
report seeks to provide the Annual Report for the Trust (year ending 30 June 2018), to the 
Council for information. 

⇩









































☒ ☐ ☐

1 To seek formal approval to let a contract for the replacement of the Mararoa Road Bridge along 
with confirmation that the bridge will be divested to adjacent landowner’s as resolved at the 
Council meeting at 7 February 2019. 

2 This report outlines the proposed replacement of the restricted bridge (light vehicles only) on 
Mararoa Road which spans the Mararoa river. The single lane 69m long timber bridge is 
proposed to be replaced with a new single lane bridge precast concrete structure designed to 
support class 1 loading. 

3 After construction is complete the structure will then be divested to adjacent land owners thereby 
reducing Council’s long terms liabilities of owning and managing a structure of this nature 
servicing limit number of properties. 

4 The procurement method chosen was through open tender using the lowest price conforming 
methodology. The Engineers estimate for physical works was approximately $750,000. 

5 Three tenders where received by the closing time and date of 4pm on 31/1/2019. Tenders 
received where; 

 Concrete Structures (NZ) Ltd - $994,227.86 

 Fulton Hogan - $833,470.70 

 SouthRoads Ltd - $673,923.53 

6 The outcome and recommendation from the tendering process is for Council to approve the 
letting of Contract 18/35 to SouthRoads Ltd for the value of $673, 923.53 (exl GST). 

7 Confirmation that at completion of the works the structure will then be divested to the adjacent 
land owners thereby removing the ongoing liability to Council. 



8 This project involves the replacement and divestment of the existing bridge on Mararoa Road 
over the Mararoa River. This is a no exit road. 

9 This single lane 69 m long Timber Bridge is proposed to be replaced with a new single lane. 
Attachment A contains a location map further information. 

10 The replacement bridge design was prepared by WSP-Opus and is much shorter than the existing 
structure in order to keep costs down. 

11 This has the risk of the bridge potentially being out of action a few days of the year due to 
flooding. This has been consulted and agreed with the affected parties. 

12 The replacement bridge is designed to full Class 1 loading and being built from ‘off the shelf’ 
products obtain a fit for purpose replacement structure built as cost effectively as possibly.   

13 Council cannot afford to continue replacing and maintaining all structures due to the share 
number and the cost involved. 

14 There is limited legal access to one of the properties at the end of the road (bridge). This along 
with the overall condition and the risks associated with road users not observing those restriction 
requires action from Council. 

15 The appropriate resource consent and land owner agreements will be required prior to any works 
commencing.  



16 Engagement with the landowners are well advanced and resource consent application has been 
made. 

17 An issue with a marginal strip on one side of the river bridge has been identified which could 
delay the project however this is currently being worked through.  

18 If this is not resolved in a timely manner then there is a risk that the works will need to be re-
tendered however at this point in time it is not considered significant. 

19 As with all projects, but larger value projects in particular, there is the risk of a legal challenge 
regarding the tender results from unsuccessful Tenderers.  To reduce this risk the Tender 
Evaluation Team carefully follow the NZTA procurement procedures. 

20 No specific community views have been sought as part from local land owners directly affected 
along with the relevant ward Councillor.   

21 The projects forms part of the overall roading programme for the 2018/21 Long Term Plan with 
the NZTA share (51%) being apportioned appropriately to the project from the Low Cost Low 
Risk funding category. 

22 NZTA are supportive of Councils approach to replace/repair and divest assets in order to reduce 
long term liabilities. 

23 The bridge replacement is part of the revised program presented to Council in late 2018. The 
engineers estimate was approx. $750,000 plus professional services costs. 

24 The proposed works forms part of Councils Roading Activity Management Plan. 

25 Council’s Procurement Policy and Council’s NZTA Procurement Strategy. 

26 As outlined above in the report, NZTA tender evaluation process has been followed along with 
Council’s procurement Policy. 

27 The procurement mythology has been chosen to balance minimising Professional Services inputs 
with obtaining competitive prices and managing risks and price certainty. The overall aim is to 
obtain value for money. 

28 Two main options have been considered; the Council approves the tender for the contract 18/35 
or does not approve the tender. 



 Reinstating levels of service. 

 Remove the long term liability associated 
with the structure. 

 Long term cost savings (whole of life). 

 Greater short term financial input required 
compared with do nothing. 

 Reduced short term financial input. 

 

 

 Continued reduction in levels of service 
and subsequent inconvenience and 
economic disadvantage to users. 

 Increased risk of bridge failure without 
significant repairs. 

 To reduce risk significant repairs and 
reconstruction required, imposing a 
significant financial requirement particularly 
in the longer term. 

29 A decision on the bridge replacement is not considered significant. This represents a routine 
business decision for Council. 

30 Award Tender to SouthRoads Ltd to the value of $673, 923.53 plus GST. 

31 Obtain the necessary resource consent and finalise landowner agreements to divest the bridge 
following the completion of construction. 

⇩











☒ ☐ ☐

1 To consider the naming of two cul-de-sacs in Te Anau which form part of the Kepler Heights 
subdivision, stage four development. 

2 This report covers the request for two new street names in Te Anau. The request has been 
received from Ralph Moir and Associates, as part of the Kepler Heights stage 4 development 
(Attachment A). 

3 Currently, the cul-de-sacs have no legal names and therefore cannot officially be assigned 
individual house numbers. The proposal is to name the cul-de-sacs Morrison Place and Millar 
Place after two surveyors whom both carried out work around the Te Anau area.  

4 The proposed names have to be approved by Council before it can be legalised.  Council’s 
guidelines for road names include the following: 

 Name duplications are to be avoided. 

 Long names are to be avoided. 

 Similar Sounding or spelling are to be avoided to reduce confusion. 

5 The Te Anau Community Board at its 20 February 2019 meeting were presented with the 
proposed names and supported the recommendation that these be presented to Council for 
adoption. 

6 Based on Councils policy the recommendation to Council is still to formally adopt the two street 
names. 







7 With the development of stage four of Kepler heights subdivision in Te Anau, two new road 
names are required for two cul-de-sacs. 

8 The names suggested by the developer are Morrison Place (smaller cul-de-sac) and Millar Place 
(larger cul-de-sac). 

9 Bruce Morrison was a surveyor with the Land and Survey Department carrying out work in the 
Te Anau basin in the 1970’s and 80’s.  

10 In particular he carried out the initial survey of the land which now forms Kepler Heights when it 
was sold by the Crown in 1984. He also did the legalisation survey for Sandy Brown Road in 
1982. 

11 Donald Millar was a surveyor also employed by Land and Survey Department in the 1960’s. Of 
particular note is that he carried out the legalisation surveys that legalised the State Highway 
fronting Kepler Heights 

12 There are no issues identified with the names provided. 

13 Council has a requirement to comply with the LINZ / Geographic Board guidelines for naming 



14 The Te Anau Community Board have been notified of the names and support the 
recommendation to adopt the two names suggested. 

15 No additional community views have been requested or have been identified as being required at 
this point in time. 

16 The road signs are supplied and installed by the developer but ongoing maintenance of these will 
be the responsibility of Council as these streets are to be vested. 

17 The suggested name has to be approved by Council before it can be legalised.  Council’s 
guidelines for road names are as follows: 

 Name duplications are to be avoided. 

 Similar sounding or spellings are to be avoided to reduce confusion. 

 Names are to be easily spelt and readily pronounced. 

 Long (no more than 25 characters maximum) names are to be avoided. 

18 There are no issues with the proposed names. 

19 The three main options have been considered below. These are to not support the proposed 
names, support the proposed names or to support some of the names with amendments 

 None.  Cannot supply individual house numbers. 

 Makes it more difficult for emergency 
services to locate required dwellings. 

 Streets can be assigned individual names and 
house numbers. 

 Makes it easier for the likes of emergency 
services to locate the correct dwelling. 

 Increase the risk that the process for street 
naming will have to be worked through 
again prolonging the process. 



 Reduces the risk of having to work through 
the street naming process again. 

 Streets can be assigned individual names and 
house numbers. 

 Makes it easier for the likes of emergency 
services to locate the correct dwelling. 

 None. 

20 Not considered significant. 

21 Approve the naming of the cul-de-sac’s Morrison Place and Millar Place in Te Anau which form 
part of Kepler Heights subdivision stage 4. 

22 Notify the respective developers and relevant organisations such as AA, LINZ etc. 

⇩











☒ ☐ ☐

1 To consider the renewal of the freight agreement between Southland District Council (Council) 
and Rakiura Shipping Limited for the sea freight of waste and recyclables from Oban to Bluff 
and transport of recyclables to Invercargill. 

2 The approval from Council is required to renew the freight agreement with Rakiura Shipping 
Limited for the continued provision of this service for transport of waste and recyclables 
between Oban and Bluff.  

3 Given the limited alternatives available for this service it is recommended that Council approve 
the terms of the agreement (attachment A).  



4 Rakiura Shipping Limited has provided the sea freight of waste received at the Rakiura Resource 
Recovery Centre on Stewart Island/Rakiura to Bluff where rubbish is transported to Invercargill 
Transfer Station and recyclables to Southland Disability Enterprises Limited.  

5 The agreement has been in place since 2003 for a five year term with two further terms of five 
years rolled over.   

6 Correspondence has been received from Walker Murdoch Law Ltd in November 2018, who are 
the legal counsel and act on behalf of Rakiura Shipping Limited.  Walker Murdoch Law sought 
on behalf of its client to re-negotiate a new freight agreement between the two parties. 

7 As there are no alternative freighting arrangements between Rakiura Stewart Island and the 
mainland, it was seen as prudent to undertake these negotiations, the starting point for which 
would be based on current rates adjusted to take into account their schedule for transport of 
goods and freight between Oban and Bluff. 

8 The proposed agreement is largely based on the previous ones but does provide allowances for 
more flexibility in revising rates should circumstances of either party change, for example 
provision of skip weighing at Rakiura Resource Recovery Centre.  

9 Rakiura Shipping Limited is the sole provider of this service and at present there are no other 
feasible options to be considered. The optional five year extensions provide sufficient flexibility 
to consider alternatives should an alternative service become available. 

10 There are no issues identified, as what is proposed is the continuation of this service between the 
two facilities.  This service is considered as essential for the removal of waste and recycling off 
Rakiura Stewart Island. 

11 None considered. 

12 None directly considered although feedback from the operators indicates a high level of support 
for the services provided through the Rakiura Resource Recovery Centre. 

13 Typical monthly payments are in the region of $2,000 per month but varies from month to 
month depending on the number and weight of the skips loaded onto the freighter. Over the 
potential 15 year life of the agreement this equates to a value of up to $360,000. These costs are 
budgeted for through the solid waste activity funded by a combination of rates and user pays. 

14 Our Procurement Policy generally requires a competitive tender for these types of services and 
associated value. However, given the lack of alternative suppliers and the consistency of rates and 



service provision SDC staff are prepared to recommend proceeding on the basis identified within 
this report. 

15 Two options exist – either enter into agreement with Rakiura Shipping or seek out alternative 
arrangements for removal of waste and recyclables from Oban. 

 Continuation of existing arrangements. 

 Efficient removal of waste/recycling from 
Oban for onward disposal. 

 None. 

 None.  Risk of significant disruption to service. 

 Risk of increase of illegal dumping across 
the Island. 

16 Signing the attached agreement with Rakiura Shipping Limited is not deemed as a significant 
decision under Council’s Significance Policy. 

17 Based on a consideration of alternatives it is recommended that Council proceeds with Option 1 
– Sign agreement with Rakiura Shipping Limited for continuation of current services. 

18 The agreement will be available for signing with present services continuing wider the agreement. 

⇩

































☐ ☐ ☒

1. The Productivity Commission released an issues paper for the local government funding and 

financing inquiry that they are leading in November last year. A copy of the issues paper and 

the submissions which have been received are available on the commission’s website 

(www.productivity.govt.nz).  

2. The commission is currently holding a series of engagement workshops with the sector 

across the country. One of these is being held in Dunedin on 5 March. Alongside of this 

more formal process there is also active engagement occurring in relation to some of the 

technical issues such as the assessment of cost movements.  

3. Submissions closed on 15 February 2019. SOLGM and Local Government NZ (LGNZ) 

have lodged wide ranging submissions on behalf of the sector.  The next major phase of the 

inquiry will be see the release of a draft report for public consultation in June 2019. This will 

be followed by a final report being presented to government in November 2019. 

4. The completion of this project in November will mean that the government will be able to 

consider the findings from this process alongside of the work that they have underway in the 

three waters review and localism review. It is clearly important that there is a level of clarity 

about the future role of local government before final decisions are made on the range of 

funding mechanisms that might be needed to support the work of the sector. 

5. The government is continuing to progress its three waters review, which is looking at 

options to improve the regulation and supply arrangements for drinking water, wastewater 

and stormwater (three waters) services. While the majority of these services are delivered by 

local authorities there are a sizeable number of private systems that are not formally covered 

within the scope of the current review process.   

6. As part of the review process the Department of Internal Affairs has commissioned GHD 

limited (GHD) and Boffa Miskell Limited (BML) to undertake work to better understand the 

costs associated with upgrading infrastructure discharging into the coastal environment and 

the costs associated with reducing wastewater network and overflows and the regulation of 

wastewater treatment plants.  The reports are as follows: 

www.productivity.govt.nz


 National stocktake of current regulation of wastewater treatment plants 

This report will provide a national-level stocktake and assessment of the relevant plan 

rules, and resource consents that are in place for domestic wastewater treatment plants.  

The stocktake report will cover all types of consent conditions and plan rules in place 

across wastewater plants, including conditions and rules relating to discharges to water, air 

emissions, land application, maintenance requirements, and monitoring and reporting 

requirements. 

 Cost estimate of national minimum standards for discharges from coastal 
wastewater treatment plants. 

This report will provide a cost estimate for upgrading domestic wastewater treatment 

plants that discharge to the coast if national minimum standards for the concentration of 

contaminants present in discharges were imposed.  To provide a nationally consistent 

basis to evaluate the costs of any upgrade requirements, GHD/Boffa will use the 

minimum discharge standards that apply in Canada as a basis to develop minimum 

discharge standards that could be appropriate in the New Zealand context.  The purpose 

of the report is to understand the potential costs if there was a minimum standard regime. 

 Cost estimate to reduce wastewater overflows 

This report will undertake a stocktake of the regulation of wastewater overflows (both 

wet weather and dry) by regional councils to build a national picture of how wastewater 

overflows are regulated. GHD/Boffa have been asked to provide a cost estimate for 

upgrading wastewater treatment networks to reduce wet weather overflows against a 

national standard.  For the purpose of the report they have been asked to use two per 

year; the target has been chosen to provide a consistent basis to evaluate potential costs.  

7. As noted previously the immediate priority area for the three waters review is the detailed 

policy work on the shape and form of regulatory arrangements for drinking water and 

wastewater. The ministers of local government, health, and the environment intend to take 

detailed proposals on this to cabinet in June 2019.  

8. It is expected that a series of workshops will be held during March and April to test the 

emerging thinking/proposals for regulatory reform with the local government sector and a 

range of community stakeholders. This work is expected to lead to the implementation of 

new mandatory standards that will be subject to a rigorous enforcement regime by a central 

monitoring agency. In this regard the Environmental Protection Agency is to be given 

environmental enforcement powers, particularly as it relates to freshwater. The 

implementation of a new regulatory regime will remove much of the ‘discretionary’ decision-

making power that local authorities have had in the past.  

9. The work which is looking at future service delivery options and economic regulation is on a 

longer timeframe with advice expected to be provided to cabinet towards the end of 2019 

and will obviously be informed by the range of further research work currently underway. 

10. At a sector level there remains a level of concern about the potential for mandatory 

aggregation of drinking water suppliers. While it is widely accepted that there needs to be 



change the potential for central government to ‘force’ changes in service delivery structures 

is seen as inappropriate particularly given the current community ownership of these assets.  

11. As part of its work on climate change Local Government NZ have recently released a report 

noting that up to $14 billion of local government infrastructure is at risk from sea level rise. 

12. The research, developed in conjunction with environmental and engineering consultancy 

Tonkin + Taylor, modelled various sea level rise scenarios using LiDAR and other 

topographical data from 62 councils.  

13. It showed that $2.7 billion of roading, three waters, and building infrastructure is at risk from 

as little as a 0.5 metre rise in sea levels.  The value of at risk infrastructure ramped up sharply 

at each increment of sea level rise, with the data showing: 

 $5.1 billion is at risk at 1m; 

 $7.8 is at risk at 1.5m; and  

 $14.1 billion is at risk at 3m. 

14. The full report, Vulnerable: The quantum of local government infrastructure exposed to sea 

level rise, is available on the LGNZ website (www.lgnz.co.nz/our-

work/publications/vulnerable-the-quantum-of-local-government-infrastructure-exposed-to-

sea-level-rise).  

15. The report makes four key recommendations, namely that: 

 local government leads a national conversation about the level of local government 

services currently provided and what can be maintained in the short (1 – 10 years), 

medium (10 – 30 years) and long term (30+ years) as sea levels rise. 

 central and local government partner to establish a National Climate Change 

Adaptation Fund to ensure that costs of adaptation are shared equally, and do not 

over impact lower socioeconomic households. 

 there is a need to establish a Local Government Risk Agency to help councils 

understand and factor climate change risks into their planning, decision-making and 

procurement frameworks. This issue was one that was considered under the previous 

government and was expected to be the subject of consultation with the sector.   

 the need for local government to work with the owners and users of exposed 

infrastructure to create a National Master Plan, setting out options, priorities and 

opportunities for responding to sea level rise. 

16. While the extent of local government infrastructure at risk is a concern it is important to 

recognise that this represents a small ‘part’ of the total picture, given the level of private and 

community sector capital that is at risk.  

17. It is seen that there is a need for development of a more consistent nation-wide approach to 

addressing the issues that will arise from the management of climate change adaptation 

issues. Some of this direction, particularly in relation to mitigation, will come from the new 

www.lgnz.co.nz/our-work/publications/vulnerable-the-quantum-of-local-government-infrastructure-exposed-to-sea-level-rise
www.lgnz.co.nz/our-work/publications/vulnerable-the-quantum-of-local-government-infrastructure-exposed-to-sea-level-rise
www.lgnz.co.nz/our-work/publications/vulnerable-the-quantum-of-local-government-infrastructure-exposed-to-sea-level-rise


zero carbon legislation that is currently under development. It is equally important, however, 

that there is also work progressed in the adaptation space, particularly given the broader 

social and economic impacts that climate change and other natural hazard issues will have 

for communities.  

18. In September 2018 the government approved the introduction of a new $35 international 

border levy (IVL), which is expected to raise some $80 million per year that is to be used to 

fund tourism infrastructure and conservation related projects.  

19. Key parts of the proposal include: 

 most international visitors entering New Zealand for 12 months or less will be 

charged the levy 

 there will be some exemptions, most notably Australian citizens and permanent 

residents and people from most Pacific Island Forum countries 

 the levy will be collected through visa fees and via the proposed Electronic Travel 

Authority process, also under consultation, for citizens of visa waiver countries. 

 The funds collected will be split evenly between conservation and tourism related 

infrastructure.  

20. The use of the funds collected through the levy will be managed by the crown and will not 

be subject to a contestable ‘bidding’ process such as that which has occurred with the 

tourism infrastructure fund and provincial growth fund.  

21. The IVL funds will be managed in accordance with a 3 – 5 year investment plan, which will 

be developed by the Ministry of Business, Innovation and Employment in accordance with 

direction provided by the ministers of tourism, finance and conservation.  

22. The levy is one of a number of funding tools and other pricing changes, which are being put 

in place by the crown to support development of the industry. The other tools include the 

tourism infrastructure fund, provincial growth fund, increases in Department of 

Conservation pricing and increased private sector investment. 

23. The Office of the Auditor-General has recently released their report on the review of the 

2018 LTPs. A copy of the report is available on the OAG website 

(www.oag.govt.nz/2019/ltps/docs/ltps.pdf).  

24. The report notes that local authorities are facing a number of significant and at times 

conflicting pressures and that as a result there often difficult decisions that need to be made. 

Some of the particular issues identified and points of interest include: 

 a significant increase in the level of forecast capital expenditure compared with 

previous LTPs. This will lead to challenges regarding how to fund this extra 

spending, particularly for growth councils that are starting to reach their debt limits. 

www.oag.govt.nz/2019/ltps/docs/ltps.pdf


Despite these increases concern remains about whether the level of investment in 

asset renewals is sufficient to maintain long term asset capacity.   

 the need to develop a better understanding of the effects of climate change on local 

communities. As noted above it is seen that there is significant work to be done in 

this area.  

 the need for further work to be done on better understanding asset condition and 

performance capability particularly for the most critical assets. A lack of good 

information about asset capability can limit councils’ ability to have effective 

conversations with communities about when they need to spend money on replacing 

or renewing their critical assets.  

 the need to continue to look for ways of simplifying LTPs given that they continue 

to be long and complex documents.  

 emphasising the importance of the financial and infrastructure strategies as critical 

components of an LTP particularly in terms of showing the trade-offs needed to live 

within the resources that a local authority has available. 

 the need for local authorities to give active consideration of service delivery models 

that might be used to deliver services in the future given the changing environment 

within which the sector now works.   

25. At its September 2018 meeting Council asked staff to develop terms of reference for a 

proposed service sustainability review. The request reflected an underlying concern about the 

need to better understand the financial and service sustainability issues associated with 

delivering services to the Stewart Island/Rakiura community. At its 18 December meeting, 

in approving the adoption of a new policy for the Stewart Island/Rakiura visitor levy, 

Council also asked that the review give consideration to the level of funding that might be 

needed to support the development of visitor related services through the visitor levy.   

26. Council approved the terms of reference for the study at its 7 February meeting. This 

follows on from the review terms of reference being endorsed by the Stewart Island/Rakiura 

Community Board at its 10 December meeting.  

27. Work is now being progressed to advance the review with the aim of reporting back in the 

third quarter of the 2019 calendar year.   

28. Work associated with the formation of the Southland Regional Development Agency 

(SRDA) is continuing.  

29. Interviews for the Directors for the new SRDA were completed in later December, by a 

selection committee appointed by the Joint Shareholders Committee, which is chaired by 

Mayor Tong. The final board will be formally confirmed by each of the shareholders, 

including the four Southland councils at their March meeting.  



30. The level of funding and purchasing intentions from the four councils have also been 

finalised and are reflected in the letter of expectation that is in final draft awaiting approval 

from the Mayoral Forum. The letter makes it clear that the new agency is being formed to 

improve regional development performance in Southland, especially in the following 

respects: 

 scope – to take on projects of significant scope and scale that are larger than other 

entities might contemplate. 

 agility – to be flexible and cope with diversity in its brief. 

 decisiveness – to be able to make decisions and move quickly.  

 mandate and credibility – to develop a strong mandate across the community and the 

region for the focus of work and become a credible development leader. 

 reach – to develop the capability to move easily in both the public and private sectors 

and between them. 

 attraction of financial resources – to lead an increase in funds entering the regional 

development field to increase capacity and capability. 

 engagement – that through the Joint Shareholders Committee and directly, the 

SRDA is able to have a close and integrated relationship with the councils and 

community organisations in the region. 

31. The draft letter is being used to progress drafting of the first statement of intent, which will 

need to be approved by the new board once their appointment is finalised. 

32. Government is continuing with its work to implement the recommendations from the Civil 

Defence Technical Advisory Group report. As part of these changes the Ministry of Civil 

Defence & Emergency Management is proceeding with a proposal to establish national Fly-

in Teams (NZ-FIT) to assist with the management of sizeable emergency events.  

33. The fly in teams will have people with a mix of the appropriate attributes, skills and 

experience to go wherever required, without delay, to work with and support the local team 

as they manage emergencies. The Tasman fires is a recent example of where such a team 

could be used to complement local resources. 

34. Health, safety and wellness continues to be a focus within Council.  Health and safety audits 

and safety observations on our contractors have begun, the pre-approval process for our 

contractors has been reviewed and the new process will be implemented be introduced to 

contractors this year.  Health and safety e-learning and team activities are continuing.   

35. There have been some changes to the services and assets group.  The new structure includes 

the creation of a project delivery team and secondly the establishment of a commercial 

infrastructure function to support, amongst other things, our procurement and contract 

management activities.  The revised structure will provide greater clarity around roles, 



responsibilities and decision-making. It is also anticipated the new structure will provide the 

group an opportunity to respond to some key challenges including; reducing duplication, 

increasing resilience and strengthening the framework for delivery of work programmes. In 

developing the new structure we considered the changes to our governance structures 

through the representation review and Audit NZ recommendations in relation to the need to 

improve our project management performance and processes.  Recruitment has begun for 

the vacancies including the project delivery manager and community facilities contract 

manager. 

36. Across the group, the key priorities programed to be progressed within the next six months 

include: 

 Information technology infrastructure renewal 

 Telephone system upgrade 

 GIS mapping upgrade 

 System integration between Infor products and our records systems, RM8. 

37. The team are also supporting different parts of the business to review their online offering 

for customers to begin more access for customers to a digital channel.  

38. A number of changes have occurred over the past two months as the new technical support 

partner roles are embedded into the customer support team.  These roles will see the 

administration components for the environmental services group being delivered from 

within the customer support group. This will assist with providing more consistent coverage 

and a stronger response to customer queries.  

Total number of calls to 0800 
732 732 

3242 3940 

Abandonment rate  0.25% 0.28% 

Request for Service received 834 839 

Top three requests types Building inspections, 
change of address and 
roading enquiries 

Change of address, building 
inspections and water leak 
reports 

Payments processed by 
Council 

6686 8655 

Cash 

Cheques 

Direct Credit 

Direct Debit 

Eftpos 

1% 

7% 

50% 

37% 
5% 

2% 

5% 

61% 

25% 

7% 



Number of visitors to our 

Libraries and Council Service 

Centres* 

9220 8773 

*Excludes Invercargill, Stewart Island, Wyndham and Book Bus 

39. The district libraries have been providing a range of holiday programmes over the school 

holiday period. The Summer Reading Challenge proved popular again with children, 

especially in the Te Anau area. 

40. The technical librarian team are currently focussing on a “spring clean” of our collections 

and are paving the way for an automated collection management system that should be able 

to free up many hours of staff time and allow for better collection management in our 

libraries. 

41. We currently have 5338 active library users in the District (this is defined as having used 

their library card in library in the last 12 months). 

42. The table below shows the number of individuals checking out items from a branch library 

each month.     

Book Bus 280 90 

Lumsden 84 98 

Otautau 76 101 

Riverton 169 211 

Stewart Island 42 60 

Te Anau 374 491 

Winton 528 596 

Wyndham 62 74 

43. Use of the PressReader application is below.   

December 2018 5291 24396 
January 2019 4200 11028 

44. Our library service has new books each month, these can be viewed online through our 

catalogue on https://www.southlanddc.govt.nz/my-southland/libraries/

45. Knowledge Management has taken ownership of LIM processing and is working through 

the current process to find efficiencies while continuing to maintain a high standard of 

information.  To date the team have reduced the time per LIM by 30 minutes.  They have 

also responded to customers wishing to only receive a copy of the document via email and 

https://www.southlanddc.govt.nz/my-southland/libraries/


this is making for a better user experience.  Over the next 6 – 12 months this process will 

continue to be optimized. 

46. The business solutions team is working on the following projects: 

 network security we are finalising the purchase of 2 firewalls appliances to replace 

our aging equipment which will improve the security 

 infrastructure - the team is reviewing our current data storage constraints and have 

identified a number of areas where we can recover storage.  We are also base-lining 

our infrastructure so that we can have a better understanding of what need to be 

replaced 

 GIS Mapping, the GIS team have started the project to update our Apollo and 

GeoMedia platforms. This project is expected to be completed in April.   

 Pathways, we are about to start a project to configure E-Pathways and Pathways for 

new dog registrations. 

 the team is looking at the way that Council manages its software, hardware, networks 

and integration points. This information will be used to form the base Disaster 

Recovery Plan. 

47. As the team are involved in a significant number of projects, we are employing a fixed term 

and permanent helpdesk resource and a two year fixed term GIS analyst to improve the 

service for Council staff, contractors and elected members. 

48. The mayor and deputy mayor, chief executive, group manager environmental services and 

team leader resource management attended the annual combined Otago/Southland Te Ropu 

Taiao hui in Queenstown on 5 February. This was a well-attended and useful forum, and 

included a presentation from Te Runanga o Ngai Tahu on the TRONT Climate Change 

strategy 

49. A new senior building solutions officer, this brings the building solutions team back to being 

fully staffed albeit that some team members are in the training process. 

50. At the time of writing, the building solutions team are about to go through their two yearly 

International Accreditation New Zealand audit process, on 19th - 22nd February. The 

outcomes of this will be reported back in due course. For councils to be able to continue to 

issue building consents under the Building Act 2004, they are required to be accredited. 

51. The Predator Free Rakiura Leadership Group, which includes the group manager 

environmental services, met in February 2019. Positive work is being undertaken in 

progressing potential technical design options, with very strong support from the 

Department of Conservation. The group also received a presentation from the chief 



executive of Predator Free 2050 and from Predator Free Dunedin, which were very useful 

for progressing thinking on the strategic direction of the project. 

52. Building and resource consent application volumes have been relatively subdued for the early 

part of 2019, with the exception of the Te Anau area where activity remains strong. The 

latest stage of one of the main residential subdivisions in Te Anau has recently been 

approved. 

53. Scott Dickson from the resource management team has been the successful applicant for the 

staff Eric Hawkes Outward Bound scholarship and is looking forward to the experience later 

in 2019. 

54. National discussion around the current and future shape of the resource management system 

continues. In February 2019 the Environmental Defence Society, with support from the 

New Zealand Law Foundation, released the “Reform of the Resource Management System- 

the Next Generation” report , accessible at www.eds.org.nz 

55. Council is in the process of preparing the background report for Rakiura Dark Skies plan 

change. The plan change will seek to establish some stronger lighting controls on Rakiura 

which is one of the key requirements obtaining and maintaining the Dark Sky sanctuary 

status. It is intended to notify a plan change in mid-2019. 

56. Council has teamed up with Environment Southland, Gore District Council and Invercargill 

City Council to undertake high level region wide assessments on climate change, biodiversity, 

landscapes and natural character. These reports have been progressing well. It is anticipated 

that the climate change report will be released to the councils and the general public by the 

middle of 2019. The other reports are still being completed and are unlikely to be released in 

2019. 

57. The number of resource consents being lodged with Council remains steady. There are 

currently 62 consents in the system (on hold and processing). 

58. Council along with Invercargill City Council and Gore District Council are in the process of 

preparing evidence for the appeal against Environment Southland’s Water and Land Plan. 

Councils’ evidence is due in early March. The appeal relates to discrete provisions of the plan 

that impact upon reticulated services (water, stormwater and wastewater). A hearing is set 

down for May 2019 with evidence scheduled from December 2018 until early May 2019. 

59. The department have received 50 building consent applications for the month.  This is up 

about 8% on the previous three year average and 6% on the same period as last year, 

breaking a trend of lower than average applications for the month. The increase was most 

noted in R1 and C1 consents both up slightly on the previous three year average. However, 

both C1 and R1 applications were down on the same period last year but there was an 

increase in the applications received for R2 consents on the same period as last year.  

www.eds.org.nz


60. The value of consent applications is up on the three year average from $6.7m to $7.6m this is 

also up on the same period as last year up from $4.2M to $7.6M. There was a noted increase 

on the three year average in applications from the Mararoa Waimea ward up from 12 to 21 

applications received and a noted decline on the three year average in Winton Wallacetown 

down from 12 to 8 applications received.    

61. The department issued 34 consents for the month, this is down from 71 consents for the 

same period as last year. The reduction was across all types of consents. C1 consents down 

21 to 7 consents issued R1 consents down from 33 to 21 consents issued R2 down from 15 

to 5 consents issued.   

62. Attached to this report as Appendix 1 is a detailed report and tables. 

63. The corporate performance framework aligns Council’s high level direction to its activities 

and outcomes, and its purpose is to streamline Council planning and reporting functions.  As 

part of the corporate performance framework, Council will deliver on its legislative 

requirements – including the Long Term Plan, Annual Plan, Annual Report and activity 

management plans.   

64. Council will also produce an Interim Performance Report, undertaken three times a year – 

for the four month periods of July-October, November-February and March-June, with the 

third being produced to inform the Annual Report.  

65. This framework requires Council activity managers to provide meaningful explanation of the 

level of performance compared to what was planned. The full implementation of the new 

framework will be an ‘evolutionary’ process. Staff will be looking to expand the use of the 

CAMMs Project system across the organisation to allow for structured management and 

reporting of all projects/objectives. We will also look to integrate the quarterly financial 

reforecasting process in with the IPR over time. 

66. The second Interim Performance Report will be presented in March 2019 to the Finance and 

Audit Committee. It is still a work in progress with the new CAMMs software, but an 

exception report focusing on variances to performance measures will be presented at the 

meeting.  

67. The Local Government Act 2002 requires Council to prepare and adopt an Annual Plan in 

the second and third years between Long Term Plan revisions.  The purpose of the Annual 

Plan is to consider and approve any variations to the Long Term Plan for that financial 

year.  Once finalised, the direction given for 2019-2020 will be used to set rates for the year 

beginning 1 July 2019 and deliver any additional projects identified. 

68. A draft Annual Plan is currently being drafted and will be submitted to the Finance and 

Audit Committee, then Council for adoption in June 2019.  



69. Consultation on the Annual Plan was not undertaken for this round as there was no 

significant variance from the Long Term Plan 2018 – 2028 which was signed off eight 

months ago. This is aligned with the Council’s Significance and Engagement Policy that 

determines whether an issue is significant and the level of community consultation required.  

70. Council continues to identify the need to invest in and develop its risk management 

processes and approach. In developing the risk management framework the objective is to 

create a framework to effectively understand, plan for, and mitigate risk across all levels and 

activities within the organisation. In facilitating better decision making that support risk 

informed choices, prioritise actions and determine options, assurance can be provided to 

Council, the Southland District community and stakeholders that critical risks are identified 

and managed effectively.  

71. The framework document was adopted by Council in February 2019, and work will begin to 

transition from the current quarterly risk update approach to implementing the risk 

management framework.   

72. Business and Economic Research Limited (BERL) was commissioned by Southland District 

Council to undertake research to assist with the development of the District’s 2031 Long 

Term Plan. 

73. The research is based on the idea that the District can passively accept the future that fate 

will provide for its communities, or work strategically to shape the future it wants to achieve. 

74. The research is in three stages, each of which is designed to answer a specific question: 

 stage 1 asked “where we are now?”  This involved collecting and analysing data to 

show the state of wellbeing in the District as a whole and in seven defined 

communities.  This stage has been completed. 

 stage 2 asked “where we are heading?”  This involved some forecasting to examine 

how the population and the level of employment in the District and each of the 

communities would change, if past trends were left to continue.  This stage has also 

been completed. 

 stage 3 asked “where do we actually want to be?”  Its aim is to define a set of actions 

that will help to shape positive futures for each of the main communities in the 

District 

75. BERLs stage 3 report was endorsed by the Community and Policy Committee in February 

2019, and staff will now undertake appropriate analysis and incorporate opportunities and 

option into planning processes and work programme development. 

76. The key objective of the BERL report was to “identify actions that may be necessary to 

ensure that communities in the District were sustainable, affordable, and deliver an 

appropriate and acceptable level of service from a quality of life perspective”.  Key findings 

suggested actions around more and improved housing, faster population growth, more 



sustainable agriculture, stronger tourism industry, better health services, and greater 

community capability.    

77. Council continues to support the progression of research and analysis work to support its 

decision making in preparation for the Long Term Plan 2031. This work will assist in leading 

the development of Council’s overall approach to the management of change and 

preparation for what the future might hold for the District and its communities, and identify 

priorities for investing in community future planning.  

78. There have been a number of changes made to timings in the programme of work, ensuring 

that the prioritisation of projects is appropriate and reflects the way in which Council needs 

to complete the overall work programme.   

79. High level project plans have been developed that will help determine what is required to 

deliver priority projects within the District and update reports on all work streams will be 

provided to the Community and Policy Committee between February and June 2019.    

80. The on-going work streams include:  

 socio-demographic projects (where are we now, where are we heading, and where do 

we want to be)  

 climate change and implications for the Southland District (risks and impacts on the 

district) 

 service delivery framework – District vs local service provision and levels of service 

(an assessment and evaluation of Council services and determine the most 

appropriate level of service to meet community needs in the future)  

 rating affordability planning and implications (to understand income levels in our 

communities and affordable measures for delivery of activates and services – and 

implications of decisions on rating affordability for the district)  

 land and water plan implications (to understand the implications of compliance 

standards on the future provision of services to local communities)  

 community facility provision framework (how, what and when are facilities used and 

needed) 

 community partnerships assistance and funding alignment approach (multi agency 

community partnership opportunities, and Council’s funding and grant schemes to 

support community organisations) 

 technological change impacts on communities and implications for Southland 

District Council. 

81. There are a number of Council bylaws and policies currently being reviewed and updated, 

and a number of bylaws due for review in the next 12-18 months.  The Unmanned Aerial 

Vehicles Policy (which includes drones) was amended and adopted in December 2018, and 



the Stewart Island Visitor Levy Bylaw and Policy was adopted in February 2019.  The 

Delegations Manual is nearing completion, and work is also due to commence on the 

development of a new user fees system for jetties on Rakiura. 

82. The Local Government Commission heard appeals and objections on the Council’s final 

proposal on Wednesday 5 December.   

83. Council presented on its final proposal and responded to questions from the commission 

following its hearing of the evidence presented by the appellants.  Council is awaiting the 

determination from the commission which, once received, will be considered by the Elected 

Members Working Group and Council.  The last date the commission can present their 

determinations is 10 April.  

84. As noted in the last report work is progressing on arrangements to support the community 

governance project.  This will build upon the information contained in the reference 

document that Council produced in April 2018.   

85. The local authority elections will be held in October 2019.  They will be conducted by postal 

vote with election day being Saturday 12 October 2019.  The elections this year will be based 

on the outcome of the representation review determination noted above.  Information will 

be distributed closer to the election date.  Elections will be held for the mayor, ward 

councillors and community board members. 

86. Nominations open on Friday 19 July and close at 12 noon on Friday 16 August.  Voting will 

begin on Friday 20 September and close at 12 noon on Saturday 12 October.  People are 

encouraged to make sure they are on the electoral roll. 

87. Further information will be on the Council website.  

88. The project has reached a significant milestone with conclusion of the first part of the 

project.  

89. There is a need to apply for more funding and gain a level of ministerial guidance on the 

future direction of the project. It is expected that a formal application for additional funding 

will be progressed in the next couple of months. The need to await these approvals has 

meant a slowing down in progress in the interim and has also created a level of uncertainty 

that has meant that public consultation and communication has not been able to continue 

through this period.  



90. The Te Anau Community Board has been working through the feedback it received from 

the community on what aspects are important to it and that it would like to see done to 

enhance and improve the town.  

91. Through a considerable amount of effort by the board this is being distilled into an outline 

of the key themes and priorities that the board will work on and a set of guiding principles 

that they and other organisations should consider when making decisions in the Te Anau 

township area. This work is expected to be completed and made public in the near future. 

92. The community partnership leaders are working to develop the baseline information for the 

new community board plans prior to commencing workshops in the latter part of the 

year.  This requires input and support from several different parts of Council in order to co-

ordinate a range of background information relating to the history of the townships and 

villages of the Southland District, collation of demographic data, and other relevant 

information.   

93. It is envisaged that this first stage will be completed by mid-year so that the second phase of 

consulting with the wider community can commence. 

94. The community partnership leaders are working with the strategy and policy team to develop 

leadership plans for our community beginning with the development of a strategy focused 

on Southland’s older people.  Staff have been meeting with a wide range of groups and 

individuals who provide support to Southland’s more senior residents to gain an 

understanding of the issues and challenges affecting those people in our communities.  

95. As of 1 February, the services and assets group structure amendments came into effect. 

96. It is important to note that these amendments reflect some significant changes for the 

services and activities that we provide and the subsequent interaction both with our 

communities and internally. As an outcome of the changes we are looking to improve our 

performance in the areas of asset management, works programme development and works 

programme delivery in particular. In order to achieve this, the changes have focussed on the 

disestablishment of the community engineer function, with activity teams taking more 

responsibility for asset management, works programme development and operational 

maintenance with contract manager roles established within each activity team. Additionally, 

newly established project delivery and commercial infrastructure teams will focus on the 

delivery of the works programme in a consistent manner. 

97. In order for the changes to succeed the message to the team has been to ensure the 

restructure is treated as a transition rather than immediate. This is especially true, considering 

key roles yet to be filled and the area-specific management, our communities are currently 



accustomed to. It is anticipated that this transitional period will take up to approximately 

three months to complete, as existing workloads and current and outstanding project work is 

handed over and distributed amongst staff. 

98. As mentioned above, there are some key roles that have not yet been filled. These include 

the new project delivery manager role and a contract manager role within the community 

facilities team. Recruitment is underway for these roles currently.  

99. CAMMS, the project management software platform has now gone live and is operational 

with staff utilising this tool daily. The team is in the process of becoming familiar with the 

tool, integrating the financial information and finalising a suite of reports that will be 

available to the various relevant parties both internally and externally. It is anticipated that 

this reporting will become available for ongoing distribution within the next two months. 

100. The new wharf in-tank pump system failed on 18 January in that the register was not 

recording deliveries; this was repaired on 26 January allowing fuel to be pumped again and 

station stocks to be replenished.  

101. The PUISI pump that was removed (a SIESA asset) is cosmetically in poor condition and 

has possibly been damaged during removal and may not be worth refurbishing. The pump 

unit is identical to the station transfer pumps and would therefore make a good maintenance 

spare.  

102. Approval has been received to proceed with one of the three applications for supply. We are 

still awaiting archaeological consent with regard to the remaining two connections. 

103. We are midway through the summer season’s charter activities. There has been a change to 

our airline provider during February, bringing the provider back under the New Zealand 

Civil Aviation Authority oversight moving from the Civil Aviation Safety Authority of 

Australia. The general level activity is still providing positive trends for 2019 and is expected 

to be another record year.      

104. An increased regulatory focus may be required with the possibility of the New Zealand Civil 

Aviation Authority requiring a level of aerodrome certification now that we have regular 

large aircraft operating from a New Zealand operator. Segregation for helicopters from fixed 

wing aircraft will need to be completed for the start of the 2019 summer season.  

105. Over the last month the airport has seen jet operations provided by Alliance Airlines utilising 

their Fokker 70 aircraft. Additional training has been provided by Alliance for our ground 

handlers.  

106. Tauck numbers and increased tours are anticipated over the later part of the 2018/2019 

summer tour season providing an increase in the valuable tourist dollar to the surrounding 

Fiordland community and increased activity at the airport.  



107. Air Chathams have returned and have been awarded the contract over Alliance Airlines 

which completed their last flights with us at the end of January. Air Chatham’s will utilise the 

Convair 580 occasionally but mainly the ATR72 which is an ex Air New Zealand aircraft for 

the service. The ATR72 has all the modern equipment and crews are trained to use the 

recently upgraded satellite approach system (GNSS RNP1), the airport re-invested in last 

year.  

108. There is a possibility that the airport will need to become certified under Part 139 again with 

this increased activity and the New Zealand based operator taking over the Tauck Tour 

contract. Discussions with the New Zealand Civil Aviation Authority. The airport elected to 

operate to the standards anyway as part of our risk management strategies; if Part 139 

certification is once again required this will not be a large transition.         

109. Minor runway works will be required this year, providing preventative maintenance to 

extend the life of the runway sealing carried out a number of years ago. As a result and as 

part of cyclic runway marking refurbishment painting of the runway marking will need to be 

completed by the start of the next summer season. All other ground handling equipment is 

operating to the required standard.  

110. There have not been any bird strike or near miss reports this period. Additional training has 

been provided by both operators for the aircraft type changes.   

111. With the harvesting program now completed for the season activity now concentrates on 

tending, establishment and maintenance operations.  Financial results are still tracking well 

above budget. 

112. A ‘warrant of fitness’ assessment was carried out on the Around the Mountain Cycle Trail in 

late December with various areas identified as needing improvement.  The audit focused on 

trail experience, information and services, and trail ownership and governance.  

113. The deficiencies identified have been used to develop a trail performance plan, which looks 

at short, mid and longer term improvements. In order to achieve the required level of service 

a report will presented to the Around the Mountains Cycle Trail Sub-Committee requesting 

additional funds.  The final claim was made to the Department of Internal Affairs in January 

for the final $500K granted by Lotteries, this has now been received.  A claim was also made 

to Ministry of Business, Innovation and Employment for the erosion repair works at 

Weydon Burn, the construction works were completed in December 2018.  

114. A review of the speed limits across the District is being under taken in line with national 

speed management guidelines. The guide aims to achieve a consistent national approach to 

speed management, be evidence based and allow road controlling authorities to build a 

better understanding for speed management with communities.  



115. The initial phase is to review all current speed limits and identify any potential areas that 

could benefit from a change. At the completion of this stage community boards and 

community development area subcommittee will be given the opportunity for comment on 

the proposed speed limits prior to full legislative process commencing.  

116. These discussion are anticipated to start occurring in March.      

117. Reseals - the annual district wide road resurfacing program has been making good progress 

and this programme is still on track to be completed by 30 March 2019. 

118. Pavement Rehabilitation – The Roading Company have been awarded two packages of 

work. A section on Otapiri Gorge Road and Shand Road have been combined to create one 

package with a section on Otautau Tuatapere Road and Ohai Clifden Highway forming a 

second package of work.   

119. Following Council resolutions from the 23 October 2018 meeting, when it was resolved to 

proceed with a sub-surface drip irrigation as the discharge option, staff have been 

progressing work on a number of fronts including development of resource consents for the 

sub-surface drip irrigation field, as well as advancing towards a detailed design.   

120. Discussions have also been held with Environment Southland to develop a strategy to allow 

early lodgement of the application.  In addition a registration of interest process has been 

run for the pipeline element of the project, with tenders to be evaluated and four contractors 

to be invited to tender.  

121. Environment Southland released their proposed Land and Water Plan last year. 

122. In total 25 appeals were received by Environment Southland of which Council has identified 

10, which it will join as a section 274 party.  Council has also lodged an appeal to the 

decision.   

123. The basis of Council’s appeal, is largely around the ‘non-complying’ activity status on 

wastewater discharges to water.  The latest direction issued from the Environment Court 

outlines a proposed path, where appeals to objectives will be heard ahead of mediation, by 

grouped topic on policies and rules. Staff are currently preparing evidence in support of the 

appeal which will be submitted to the Environment Court by March 2019.   

124. The WasteNet Southland Waste Management Group has rolled over the Bond Contract for 

waste collection. WasteNet has also resolved to put out a tender for the provision of the 

recycling acceptance contract.  The request for proposal was issued in December, with a 

number of suppliers having viewed the document at the time of writing.   



125. In 2018, staff prepared a consent application for the renewal of the Tokanui wastewater 

discharge proposing a minor upgrade, on the basis that monitoring showed no significant 

impact on the receiving water based on comparison of upstream and downstream 

monitoring.  

126. The application is the first one to be assessed under the new proposed Southland Water and 

Land Plan which indicates that discharges to water will be considered as a non-complying 

activity. Environment Southland have raised concerns about the level of discharge through 

the base of the ponds. Work is being progressed to look at how these concerns might be 

addressed. A report outlining the options available will be taken to Council in the near 

future. 

127. Work is ongoing with finance staff in the review of the Council fixed asset register. This is 

taking a significant amount of time resource, given many of the properties and issues 

associated with them are historic and need to be researched and clarified prior to a decision 

being made as to whether the land should be on the fixed asset register or not. 

128. This is a very worthwhile exercise to get the fixed asset register correct and to be used as the 

basis, for the identification of strategic assets or not, and which of the non-strategic assets 

are surplus. 

129. Staff have also been involved in preparing Environment Southland resource consent 

applications for the Tourism Infrastructure Fund projects at Clifden Bridge and Waikawa. 

130. Work has commenced on the 2018 - 2019 projects, to be completed this financial year.  

There are a number of projects that have been started, with the remaining projects having 

been quoted for. Once the quotes have been confirmed and approved, the work will be 

programmed to commence for those that are under budget.  There has been a focus on 

getting all of the project information into CAMMS, so that we having a better understanding 

of the project commitments that remain to be completed before the end of the financial 

year. This has then been carried through to the final forecasting round. 

131. We are currently in discussion with a number of consultants who are providing quotes to 

complete work associated with Master Data and Meta Data standards and also minimum 

levels of service for the community facilities portfolios. 

132. The Riverton wharves still have two outstanding issues associated with licence compliance. 

An amicable resolution could not be reached with one of the jetty owners so this has been 

put in the hands of Council’s lawyer to be resolved. There are also ongoing discussions with 

one of the other jetty owners who disputes the length of jetty that they purchased. A 

possible resolution has been identified that will potentially resolve this situation. The upgrade 

to the main long wharf has been completed. 



133. Work has been completed on the Lumsden Railway Precinct upgrade, as per last year’s 

Tourism Infrastructure Fund funding. This includes the toilet upgrade in line with the 

railway theme, which is receiving positive feedback.  Planning has also commenced for those 

projects approved, as part of the recently approved Tourism Infrastructure Fund application 

for toilet projects at Waikawa, Monkey Island, Clifden Bridge and Te Anau Toilets. 

134. Staff involved in the Tourism Infrastructure Funding process, attended a presentation from 

representatives of Ministry of Business, Innovation and Employment and Local 

Government New Zealand.  They provided feedback on the applications that had been 

received in the previous rounds of funding.  Following the first two rounds, they have 

reviewed the application process based on feedback from local authorities and took the 

opportunity to update councils on the changes that they have implemented. The two key 

points from the presentation were: 

 they have reduced the $100,000 threshold to $25,000 

 application dates have been fixed to the 1 March and the 1 August 

135. Following on from this meeting a team has been brought together to identify and prioritise 

projects in preparation for the 1 March application date. 

136. The work schemes team is working closely with the community facilities strategic manager to 

ensure maximum benefit and involvement of this team in the existing works programme. 

The main projects completed over the last month have been: 

 Spider Spraying at community housing and offices throughout district 

 Repairs to ceiling and floor at Edendale community housing 

 Mowing throughout district 

 Track maintenance and noxious weed control in reserves  

 Tidy and spray of sea side track at Riverton  
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